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STATE OF ALABAMA X
COUNTY OF BALDWIN )

The City Council, City of Fairhope, met in regular session at
6:00 p.m., Fairhope Municipal Complex Council Chamber,
161 North Section Street, Fairhope, Alabama 36532, on
Monday, 27 July, 2009.

Present were Council President Debbie W. Quinn, Councilmembers: Daniel
Stankoski, Lonnie L. Mixon, Michael A. Ford, and Rick Kingrea, Mayor Timothy M.
Kant, and City Clerk Lisa A. Hanks. City Attorney Marion E. Wynne was absent.

There being a quorum present, Council President Quinn called the meeting to
order. The invocation was given by Pastor Ross Johnson, of Redeemer Lutheran
Church, and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Council President Quinn read two
changes for the July 13, 2009 minutes. Councilmember Stankoski then moved to
approve minutes of the 13 July 2009, regular meeting with the amendments as read
and the 13 July 2009, work session. Seconded by Councilmember Kingrea, motion
passed unanimously by voice vote.

Sherry Sullivan made the following announcements:

» Sun Pown Celebration at 7:15 p.m. on July 28, 2009.

¢ Social Networking Program at 6:00 p.m. on July 28, 2009 to discuss internet
and parental controls.

e Alabama Attorney General Troy King will be here on Wednesday, July 29,
2009.

Council President Quinn announced there would be a public hearing on August 4,
2009 in the Civic Center at 6:00 p.m. on “Noise.” She also mentioned a meeting with
the Eastern Shore Chamber of Commerce and the three cities: Fairhope, Daphne, and
Spanish Fort will be held on August 20, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. Congressman Jo Bonner
will be there to help the cities work together.

Council President stated the City Council had requested a full cost accounting
of the new sewer lines. City Administrator Gregg Mims responded and stated the
approximate total cost for Scenic 98 is $190,000 and the approximate cost for
Highway 181 is $29,000. The labor will be done by the three Utilities.
Counctlmember Stankoski asked if there would be any additional costs to the City.
Mayor Kant replied the owners of the mobilehome park are doing the pipe using a
contractor, but we will have to put in a lift station which will also be used for future
extension.
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Rose Fogarty, Finance Reporting Manager, and Nancy Wilson, City
Treasurer, presented the following PowerPoint presentation no action was taken by
City Council.
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Councilmember Stankoski thanked everyone for sticking to the recommended cuts
and holding off on expenses. Mayor Kant thanked the Department Heads for their
help with all the cuts.

City Treasurer Nancy Wilson stated that there would be no Preliminary Bids
for tonight and that Preliminary Bid No. 09-002 was pulled at the request of Dan
McCrory, Water & Sewer Supervisor.

Councilmember Ford addressed the City Council and gave an update on
garbage. He mentioned the recycling effort of the County and had heard there were
issues with the new form of recycling. Mayor Kant stated the recycling system being
put in has been used in Canada for years and all garbage will be recyclable. Mayor
Kant mentioned that he, Gregg Mims, and Jennifer Fidler would be meeting with the
County regarding the new system. Councilmember Ford said we need to wait on
service and this type of recycling did not work in Mobile. Mayor Kant replied the
system in Mobile was not the same and this new system all garbage is used and
recycled. Council President Quinn stated to keep Councilmember Ford in the loop.

" Councilmember Ford moved to reappoint Jenny Douglas, Vann Saltz, Derek
Thomas, and John Baker to the Recreation Board. The term will end July 2014.
Seconded by Councilmember Mixon, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Council President Quinn announced Items 5. B, C., and D. are minutes from
Special Boards and Commissions being presented and reviewed by the City Council:

B. Historic Preservation Committee

Review minutes from meeting held July 2, 2009
C. Recycle Committee

Review minutes from meeting held July 7, 2009
D. Strategic Planning Steering Committee

Review minutes from meeting held June 25, 2009

John Gutknecht, Chairman of the Strategic Planning Steering Committee,
addressed the City Council and gave an update report.

The strategic planning process involves:
1. Defining the mission statement for each department.
2. Conducting a Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, Threats (SWOT)
analysis to define the threats or weaknesses that will prevent the effective

implementation of each department’s mission as well as what strengths and
opportunities can be exploited to facilitate the department’s effectiveness.
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3. Analysis of SWOT results to determine the most critical issues to consider
in implementation of a strategic plan to improve city government
effectiveness.

4. Creation of a strategic plan encompassing action plans to establish priorities,
required resources and funding, assignment of responsibilities,
implementation timeline, etc. to effect resolution of defined critical 1ssues.

Steps one through three have been completed. The critical issues are
presented in Appendix A of this report. Additional identified issues requiring
resolution are contained in Appendix B. These issues did not meet the critical
definition, but are important to the city’s ability to operate effectively and
efficiently and reduce liabilities.

Chief of Police Bill Press addressed the City Council and requested that the 90
day freeze on lateral transfers be lifted. Councilmember Kingrea moved to rescind
the motion to stop all lateral transfers within the Fairhope Police Department, for
three months, in order for the new Chief of Police to settle in which was passed on
June 22, 2009. Seconded by Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Councilmember Ford questioned if there was a freeze on hiring when Chief Press
appointed Terry Sanders as Assistant Chief of Police. Council President Quinn
replied no there was no freeze. Councilmember Mixon stated we outlived the freeze.

Councilmember Mixon introduced in writing, and moved for the adoption of
the following resolution, a resolution rejecting all bids and allowing the Purchasing
Department to negotiate the purchase for Heavy Duty Commercial Grade Miniature
Lights for Christmas Decorations for the Electric Department (Bid No. 019-09).
Seconded by Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.
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RESOLUTION NO. 1548-09

BE IT RESOLVED BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF THE CITY OF
FAIRHOPE, ALABAMA, as follows:

[1] That the City of Fairhope did request, receive, and open bids for Heavy Duty
Commercial Grade Miniature Lights for Christmas Decorations for the Electric
Department (Bid Number 019-09) at 555 South Section Street in the City of Fairhope
offices, Fairhope, Alabama.

[2] At the appointed time and place, the following bids were opened and tabulated as
follows:

Please see attached Bid Tabulation for Heavy Duty Commercial
Grade Miniature Lights for Christmas Decorations for
the Electric Department

[3] After evaluating the bid proposals with the required bid specifications, no bids
were acceptable and we request that all bids be rejected for Bid No. 019-09; and to
allow the Purchasing Department to negotiate the purchase of the above describe
Christmas Lights with an estimated cost of $24,000, pursuant to the Code of Alabama
1975, Section 41-16-50(a).

Adopted on this 27th day of July, 2009

{ \ »
Cimytw : ant ayor

Attest:

T

Isa A Hanks, Clty Clerk

Councilmember Kingrea explained the amendments to Ordinance No. 1371
that were proposed. Council President Quinn questioned where the Council
Comments would be and suggested after Report of the Mayor. Councilmember
Mixon introduced in writing Ordinance No. 1395, an Ordinance to amend the Rules
of Procedures in all instances for Meetings of the City Council, Section IV: the order
of business of each council meeting.
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In order to take immediate action, Councilmember Ford moved for immediate
consideration.  Seconded by Councilmember Stankoski, motion for immediate
consideration passed unanimously by the following votes: AYE — Quinn, Stankoski,
Mixon, Ford, and Kingrea, NAY ~ None. Councilmember Stankoski then moved for
final adoption of Ordinance No. 1395 with the minor change of moving the Couneil
Comments after Report of the Mayor. Seconded by Councilmember Mixon, motion
for final adoption passed unanimously by the following votes AYE — Quinn,
Stankoski, Mixon, Ford, and Kingrea. NAY — None.

Chief Press explained the ordinance to provide for the protection of animals in
unaitended vehicles; and the need to change the fine amount of $1,000 to not to
exceed $500.00 which is the maximum amount allowed per the Code of Alabama for
this type of offense. Councilmember Stankoski introduced in writing Ordinance No.
1396, an Ordinance to provide for the protection of animals in unattended vehicles.
In order to take immediate action, Councilmember Mixon moved for immediate
consideration. Seconded by Councilmember Ford, motion for immediate
consideration passed unanimously by the following votes: AYE — Quinn, Stankoski,
Mixon, Ford, and Kingrea. NAY — None. Councilmember Mixon then moved for
final adoption of QOrdinance No. 1396 with the amendment from $1,000 to $500.
Seconded by Councilmember Stankoski, motion for final adoption passed
unanimously by the following votes: AYE - Quinn, Stankoski, Mixon, Ford, and
Kingrea. NAY — None.

Councilmember Kingrea introduced in writing Ordinance No. 1397, an
Ordinance declaring a Moratorium on the enforcement of noise and on the hours of
sale for alcohol; Sections 4-2, 12-3, 12-4, 12-5.1, 12-5.2, and 12-5.3 of the Code of
Ordinances, City of Fairhope, Alabama. In order to take immediate action,
Councilmember Mixon moved for immediate consideration.  Seconded by
Councilmember Kingrea, motion for immediate consideration passed by the
following voice votes: AYE — Quinn, Mixon, Ford, and Kingrea. ABSTAIN -
Stankoski. NAY - None. Councilmember Mixon then moved for final adoption of
Ordinance No. 1397. Seconded by Councilmember Ford, motion for final adoption
passed by the following voice votes: AYE — Quinn, Mixon, Ford, and Kingrea.
ABSTAIN - Stankoski. NAY - None.

Chief Press stated he wanted a 30 day moratorium on the two-hour parking.
Mayor Kant stated he has the authority to put signs up or take them down. City Clerk
Lisa Hanks stated that there was not set ordinances specifying the two-hour parking
or a fee which is being enforced. Therefore, the motion made at the last City Council
giving a grace period for 30 days was sufficient. Chief Press requested an additional
15 days added to the previous motion which would give him 30 days from this
meeting. Councilmember Kingrea mentioned there would be a meeting to discuss
hours, fines, angled parking, etc. This would be a comprehensive meeting to address
all issues.
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After further discussion, Councilmember Mixon moved to grant the request of an
additional 15 days to the motion made at the July 13, 2009 City Council meeting.
Seconded by Councilmember Kingrea, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Council President Quinn mentioned at the last meeting the City Council
discussed the new Franchise Agreement for Use of City parks, right-of-Ways,
buildings, etc. and needed to vote on the document and suggested changing the
application fee to $50. Councilmember Mixon said he felt the $100 was suitable.
After further discussion, Councilmember Mixon moved to approve and adopt the new
Franchise Agreement with the $100 application fee. Seconded by Councilmember
Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Council President Quinn stated the City Council needed to vote on the request
of Stephanie Friedman, Jason Gandy, and Stephen Quinnelly.

Councilmember Mixon moved to grant the request of Stephanie Friedman
requesting to place two bird feeders in Fairhope Municipal Park. Seconded by
Councilmember Ford, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Councilmember Mixon moved to grant the request of Jason Gandy and Megan
Bossard requesting permission to set up a commissary cart down at the pier from
10:00 a.m. until 2:00 p.m. Monday through Friday. Seconded by Councilmember
Kingrea and Council President Quinn asked if there was any discussion.

Councilmember Mixon said he felt that these requests should go through the Chief of

Police’s office and the Mayor’s office before presenting to the City Council. Mayor
Kant mentioned that if you give one type of franchise to one person, then you would
have to approve all franchises of that type. The City cannot be exclusive with
approving these franchises, the State law says all or none. Sherry Sullivan said that
she and Officer Davis had defined a route for Mr. Quinnelly’s request.
Councilmember Kingrea stated the Council needed more information on these items,
Councilmember Stankoski said if State law gives all a franchise then we have no
authority to stop item if we approve one. Councilmember Kingrea said we don’t have
enough information to vote. Councilmember Mixon stated we need the Chief of
Police to say okay and we need the Mayor to say okay. Mayor Kant said the bird
feeder request has been checked out with our staff.

After further discussion, Councilmember Mixon withdrew his previous
motion to grant the request of Jason Gandy and Megan Bossard. Councilmember
Kingrea withdrew his second to the motion of the same request.
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Councilmember Mixon then moved to pass Items 7. e.) 2) and 7. e.) 3) until
the City Council meeting on August 10, 2009 and all franchise agreement requests
must go through the Mayor’s office, the Chief of Police’s office, and Sherry Sullivan.
Seconded by Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

City Council reviewed an application for a Restaurant Liquor License by
Frank R. Smith, III, member of The Terrace Grill, LLC, d/b/a The Terrace Grill
located at 17107 Tennis Club Drive, Fairhope, Alabama. Councilmember Ford
moved to approve the issuance of the license. Seconded by Councilmember Mixon,
motion passed unanimously by voice vote,

Councilmember Mixon moved to authorize the expenditure for the
construction of a sidewalk along Manley Road immediately adjacent to Fairhope
Middle School with an approximate cost of $8,000. Seconded by Councilmember
Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote. This purchase will be funded
by the Capital Improvement Fund.

Council President Quinn discussed in detail the proposed policy of recording
public meetings. She stated these recordings would be used as an aid in preparing the
minutes and then erased. Councilmember Kingrea questioned why we would erase
these; and didn’t want to destroy the tapes. Mayor Kant mentioned the cost factor
and these should only be used as an aid for preparing the minutes. Councilmember
Ford said we don’t need to change the way we are doing the minutes. Mayor Kant
said we need to look at all factors. Councilmember Mixon said there are pros and
cons of taping the meetings. Council President Quinn then responded that the
recordings were for transparency. Councilmember Mixon replied first you said the
recordings would be help for City Clerk Lisa Hanks to prepare the minutes and now
you are saying for transparency. He said we also need the pros and cons for keeping
the tapings.

After further discussion, Councilmember Kingrea moved to request Mayor Kant, Lisa
Hanks, and Jason Colee to look at taping the meetings and bring back in two weeks to
the City Council; and find the statute citing whether these recordings would be
permanent or not. Seconded by Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed
unanimously by voice vote.

Council President Quinn stated that Councilmember Ford requested to be
heard on the water well behind the fire station. Councilmember Mixon moved to
allow Councilmember Ford to be heard on the water well issue. Seconded by
Councilmember Kingrea, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.
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Councilmember Ford addressed the City Council and stated there are two 50
foot lots behind the fire station up for sale; and Ack Moore has looked at the property
and says it 1s good water. Ack Moore addressed the City Council and said this is a
deep well and we would need to put a test well in to check the strata water levels.
Mr. Moore said the City could purchase the lots subject to the condition of the water,
Councilmember Ford stated we need to get back with the property owners.
Councilmember Mixon questioned how much will the well cost. Mr. Moore replied
approximately $700,000 which is a total treatment plant with two wells. Mayor Kant
said we need to at least purchase the land because it will be used either for the iron
and/or the water. Council President Quinn stated we need a little more information
on the land and well.

After further discussion, Councilmember Mixon moved to authorize Mayor Kant and
Councilmember Ford to negotiate a price, make the property owners an offer, and
bring back to the City Council. Seconded by Councilmember Stankoski, motion
passed unanimously by voice vote.

Hop Allen, resident of Fairhope, addressed the City Council and questioned
the rules and regulations on putting up a tower in the City limits. Council President
Quinn replied if you are talking about the windmill, the Board of Adjustments
approved this at their last meeting.

Councilmember Stankoski stated he had received several comments and e-
mails pertaining to red clay. City Administrator Gregg Mims responded by first
stating that he was aware of the comments. He said that the City’s Building Official
Barry Fulford went to the Fly Creek Café on Saturday and gave them a shutdown
order. The red clay was checked and did not exceed the limits; and Mr. Fulford said
the site was secure and the road would be paved and all areas sodded by the end of
the day on Monday.

Councilmember Mixon moved to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by
Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

There being no further business to come before the City Council, the meeting
was duly adjourned at 7:56 p.m.
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